Lifestyle interventions modulate cellular senescence markers in the context of Alzheimer's Disease

Pau Garcia Baucells

M.Sc. Biomedical Sciences

es | Biology of Aging | Rijksuniversiteit Groningen RESEARCH INTERNSHIP II January 2023 – July 2023

Supervisor: Coral Sanfeliu Pujol *Examiner:* Amalia M. Dolga

Institut d'investigacions biomèdiques de Barcelona (IibB) Consejo Superior de Investigaciones Científicas (CSIC) Aging and Neurodegeneration group









TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABSTRACT	5
INTRODUCTION	7
Alzheimer's Disease, Aging and Cellular Senescence	7
LIFESTYLE FACTORS MODULATING CELLULAR SENESCENCE AND ALZHEIMER'S DISEASE	8
Exercise	8
Diet	9
Anti-inflammatory drug treatment and prenatal exposure	10
Rationale	11
MATERIALS AND METHODS	13
EXPERIMENTAL CELL CULTURE, FREEZING AND HARVESTING	13
PALMITIC ACID, RESVERATROL AND TPPU TREATMENTS	13
Western Blotting	13
RT-QPCR	14
β –galactosidase staining	14
5-EdU	14
IMMUNOFLUORESCENCE	15
HUMAN BLOOD SAMPLES	15
Mouse models and experimental designs	15
Data analysis	15
RESULTS	17
WHOLE BLOOD RNA ANALYSIS OF HUMAN SAMPLES REVEALS SEX DIFFERENCES	17
ASSESSMENT OF SENESCENCE AND MITOCHONDRIAL RESPIRATION IN 5XFAD EXERCISE MICE	17
HFD and PA treatment in 5XFAD mice and cell culture, with anti-inflammatory supplementation	21
RNA ANALYSIS OF TPPU PERINATALLY—TREATED 5XFAD MICE	21
DISCUSSION	23
REFERENCES	27
SUPPLEMENTARY FIGURES	37
SUPPLEMENTARY TABLES	41
ACKNOWLEDGMENTS	45

Abstract

The irreversible block of the cell cycle, termed cellular senescence, has recently gained interest in the aging field. Cellular senescence has been found to contribute to Alzheimer's Disease (AD) pathophysiology and the resulting loss of cognition that patients go through. Considering that lifestyle interventions such as exercise, diet or anti-inflammatory supplementation have been linked with improved symptomatology in AD patients, we assessed how senescence markers behaved under these regimens. Analysis of whole blood RNA from patients suffering from AD demonstrated a sex-specific difference in the senescence marker p16^{INK4A}. In the same line, 5XFAD male mice, which harbor strong AD pathological signs, also displayed more p16^{INK4A} transcription and protein content. Despite a marked pathological and cognitive improvement following exercise, senescence markers remained unchanged in this AD mouse model. High-fat diet (HFD), which is described to be pro-inflammatory, increased senescence in the 5XFAD background, compared to WT mice. Complementary, anti-inflammatory perinatal treatment was also able to decrease senescence in 2-monthold mice, highlighting how inflammation and senescence are intertwined. In the present work, we propose an inflammation-based model, in which lifestyle interventions are able to decrease senescent cells by indirectly mediating senomorphic capabilities. Whether these observations will prove to be critical in the clinical practice is yet unknown, but understanding cellular senescence in the context of neuroinflammation will not only benefit AD but also age-related diseases collectively.

Introduction

Alzheimer's Disease, Aging and Cellular Senescence

Patients suffering from dementia are expected to increase from 57,4 million cases to 152,8 million by 2050, an effect largely attributed to population aging (Hou et al., 2019; The Lancet, 2022). As the most frequent cause of dementia, Alzheimer's Disease (AD) is an age-related disease defined as a synaptic dysfunction disorder characterized by progressive neurodegeneration (Knopman et al., 2021). Common early symptoms of AD include initial loss of episodic memory and reasoning (amnestic cognitive impairment), loss of capacity to make decisions, time and space disorientation and subtle language alterations, among others (Brier et al., 2016). Although anti-amyloid immunotherapies have recently gained lots of media coverage, as in the case of donanemab and lecanemab, the unavailability of an advanced-stage disease-modifying treatment highlights how pivotal it is to find preventive and curative interventions (Planche & Villain, 2023; Rafii & Aisen, 2023).

Familial AD is characterized by a progressive accumulation of extracellular β -amyloid (A β) plaques induced by mutations in the APP, PSEN1 or PSEN2 genes. Amyloid pathology elicits tau pathology, with consequent accumulation of intracellular neurofibrillary tangles of hyperphosphorylated tau (*p*-tau); ultimately promoting neurite degeneration, microglia activation and lysosomal dysfunction (Knopman et al., 2021). Nonetheless, since the majority of cases are sporadic, and the heterogeneity of the disease cannot be recapitulated solely through the inherent aggregation of A β and *p*-tau, contrary views are challenging the amyloid cascade hypothesis (Herrup, 2015; Huang et al., 2019). In this line, Geroscience, the study of the molecular mechanisms behind aging, poses that non-familial AD stems from the manifestation of a plethora of detrimental processes commonly seen in age-related diseases (Khosla et al., 2020).

These damaging features, termed The Hallmarks of Aging, explain the loss of physiological health typically seen with age, including from drivers of damage to (ultimately decompensated) compensatory mechanisms (López-Otín et al., 2013; López-Otín et al., 2023). Indeed, AD shares most (if not all) of these Hallmarks, and new lines of thought are starting to suggest that AD might just be an inherent manifestation of the brain aging process itself, albeit not necessarily developed by all elders (Ferrer, 2022; Kosyreva et al., 2022; Kumar, 2023; Susmitha & Zhao & Huai, 2023).

Of these Hallmarks, arguably the most promising one to target in the context of AD, is cellular senescence (Saez-Atienzar & Masliah, 2020). Cellular senescence refers to a state of proliferative arrest that some cells generally undergo in order to avoid pre-cancerous cells from dividing, ultimately avoiding further damage (Campisi & d'Adda di Fagagna, 2007; Serrano et al., 1997). Complementary, cellular senescence has also been seen to participate in functions as diverse as wound healing, fibrotic resolution, limb pattering or even reprogramming (Calcinotto et al., 2019).

Despite senescent cells' inability to enter the cell cycle, they remain metabolically active. Among their main cellular features, senescent cells present an increased lysosomal content and activity, a characteristic that aligns with the high amounts of genomic and proteomic stress they harbor (He & Sharpless, 2017; Huang et al., 2022). Dimri and others identified the senescence-associated β -galactosidase (SA- β gal) lysosomal enzymatic activity as a marker that is nowadays widely exploited for staining senescent cells by supplying them with with the chromogenic substrate β -D-galactopyranoside (X-gal) (Dimri et al., 1995). Other markers of senescence label different features of this cellular state. This is the case for the increased p16^{INK4A} or p21^{WAF1/Cip1}, loss of lamin B1, decreased 5-EdU staining and the presence of telomere-associated damaged foci (TAFs) and senescence-associated heterochromatic foci (SAHFs) (Gorgoulis et al., 2019; Hewitt et al., 2012; Serrano et al., 1997; reviewed in: González-Gualda et al., 2021). In spite of the availability of a wide number

of markers, currently there is not any specific or sensitive enough to detect senescence. Due to this, a multifaceted assessment is required to fully characterize the presence of senescent cells (González-Gualda et al., 2021, Wang et al., 2022).

On top of these markers, senescent cells also display a prominent secretome, the senescence-associated secretory phenotype (SASP), which aids in their immune surveillance and consequent elimination (Kang et al., 2011; Sturmlechner et al., 2021; Xue et al., 2007). As organisms grow older, their surveillance goes down, and senescent cells begin to accumulate in virtually all tissues, manifesting an increasingly damaging SASP that promotes tissue dysfunction and, ultimately, aging (Huang et al., 2022; Tuttle et al., 2020). These detrimental effects extend further than in the environment where senescent cells are located, as the SASP can not only act in an autocrine fashion but also in a paracrine and even endocrine manners (Coppé et al., 2008). In this sense, evolution has prioritized their quickly-arising beneficial effects of cancer suppression with the trade-off of aging promotion: senescent cell generation is crucial, but their maintained presence in tissues is detrimental (de Keizer et al., 2017).

Because of this, accumulating evidence is placing cellular senescence at the center of many peripheral agerelated pathologies such as cardiovascular diseases, type II diabetes, fibrosis or physical dysfunction (Lewis-McDougall et al., 2019; Palmer et al., 2019; Roos et al., 2016; Schafer et al., 2017; Xu et al., 2018). It has also been described that senescent cell burden in the brain affects several cell types such as neurons, the microglia, astrocytes and oligodendrocyte progenitor cells, among others (Baker & Petersen, 2018). Due to this, progressive neurological diseases have also seen a great surge in interest in the field, as is the case for AD. Bussian and colleagues first described a link between cellular senescence and neurodegeneration in a taudependent mouse model, which they crossed with the INK-ATTAC mouse (Bussian et al., 2018). The INK-ATTAC mouse contains a suicide transgene that allows the targeted elimination of p16^{INK4A}-positive cells when given a transgene-activating drug (Baker et al., 2011). In this scenario, genetically eliminating senescent cells dramatically reduced insoluble tau aggregates and improved cognition significantly (Bussian et al., 2018). Furthermore, data from Zhang et al., unraveled that A β induced senescence markers in cells that were associated to plaques (Zhang et al., 2019). Pharmacologically treating mice with senolytics, substances that eliminate senescent cells in a hit-and-run fashion, decreased A β plaques in the hippocampus and rendered mice with better memory acquisition and retention (Zhang et al., 2019; Zhu et al., 2015). Another study unraveled that senolytic treatment was effective even in a 20-month-old tau-dependent model at reducing neurons with neurofibrillary tangles, reducing ventricular volume and improving blood flow in the brain (Musi et al., 2018). All in all, pharmacologically eliminating senescent cells seems a promising approach for the treatment of AD, and treatment is effective when performed intermittently as senescent cells take long to arise (Khosla et al., 2020). Because of this, clinical trials are on their way to test the feasibility and safety of senolytic substances in human patients (NCT04063124). Indeed, first preliminary reports of senolytic treatments in humans showed that short-term senolytic treatment did not cause any serious adverse effects; and that markers of senescence significantly decreased in adipose tissue and skin, altogether with reduced specific SASP factors and macrophage counts (Hickson et al., 2019; Justice et al., 2019).

Lifestyle factors modulating cellular senescence and Alzheimer's Disease

Exercise

As senolytics make their way to clinical trials, finding lifestyle choices that promote healthy aging by targeting Hallmarks of Aging is important. For example, in the case of type II diabetes, an age-related disease, proper

diet management and exercise have been proven to be key for disease remission (Magkos et al., 2020). Complementary, for cognitive impairment prevention, multidomain interventions including not only dietary counselling and exercise but also cognitive training have seen to work in randomized control trials (reviewed in: Kivipelto et al., 2018). In fact, the beneficial effects of exercise in the context of AD are known for more than a decade. A systematic review from 2014 determined that exercise had a positive effect at slowing down cognitive decline (Farina et al., 2014). Following systematic reviews concluded that most randomized controlled trials tended to report positive effects more frequently, and called for larger and betterstandardized trials (Cammisuli et al., 2018). More recent systematic reviews aimed at assessing which type of physical exercise was the most effective for AD. The results concluded that aerobic, multimodal training of mid to high intensity and resistance training were beneficial for AD patients (Ayari et al., 2023). These observations hint that lifestyle interventions might be therapeutically relevant through the targeting of several Hallmarks of Aging at once.

This is indeed the case for physical exercise, which is proven to impact Hallmarks such as inflammation, the microbiota, nutrient sensing pathways, epigenetic factors and others (Gubert & Hannan, 2021). Importantly, exercise is also tightly linked to cellular senescence. Xu and colleagues unraveled that transplantation of senescent cells is detrimental for physical function, in a dose-dependent fashion with the number of senescent cells transplanted. Short-term senolytic treatment in old transplanted mice also resulted in reduced physical dysfunction (Xu et al., 2018), and treating irradiated mice with senolytics improved their exercise impairment (Zhu et al., 2015). Moreover, physical exercise has been described to harbor senolytic activity in both mice and humans in a systematic review and metanalysis (Chen et al., 2021). In a preliminary single-arm open-label trial, an acute dose of senolytics promoted improved physical function in patients with idiopathic pulmonary fibrosis (Justice et al., 2019). Quercetin, a senolytic flavonoid, has also been described to reduce neuronal lesions of AD brains such as *p*-tau, A β and inflammation (reviewed in: Calderaro et al., 2022).

These results indicate that senescent cells are detrimental for physical health and that exercise is effective at preventing physical dysfunction through their seemingly targeted elimination. Due to this, it is reasonable to think that the benefits of exercise in the context of AD are in part mediated through the ability of exercise to ablate senescent cells.

Diet

Aside from exercise, an appropriate nutritional intervention can also be decisive in delaying or improving ADderived neurodegeneration. Initial implications on the association between different diets and the risk of developing AD are now solidified (Yusufov et al., 2016). A recent systematic review published that several diets have been proven to be protective for the risk of developing mild-to-moderate AD, such as the Mediterranean or ketogenic diets (Lou et al., 2023). Supplementation has also seen a great surge in interest in the field, as several nutrients display neuroprotective effects on cognitive function (reviewed in Stefaniak et al., 2022).

On the other hand, other diets and nutritional interventions have been demonstrated to worsen AD pathology, such as the western diet and high-fat diets (HFD) (Amelianchik et al., 2022). For example, data from our group and others indicates that the 5XFAD mouse model of accelerated familial AD, increases its A β plaque deposition and reduces their cognitive functions after being HFD-fed (Lin et al., 2016; Reilly et al., 2020; Sarroca et al., 2021). Nonetheless, detrimental effects of a HFD have also been seen to be independent of A β or tau in other mouse models, like the 3xTgAD mouse (Knight et al., 2014). All in all, HFD not only worsens AD pathology and cognitive impairment but also affects A β load and inflammation in different mouse models (Gannon et al., 2022).

Interestingly, diets are also considered pivotal when aiming at maintaining optimal states of the Hallmarks of Aging, as is the case for gut dysbiosis and the Mediterranean diet (Gundogdu & Nalbantoglu, 2023). Other Hallmarks, like cellular senescence, have also been seen to worsen after HFD treatment. Vascular senescence and dysfunction were first identified to worsen after HFD in an Akt-mediated fashion (Wang et al., 2009). Moreover, HFD increases SA- β gal- and p16^{INK4A}-positive cells, as well as SASP factors. In fact, higher concentration of some HFD-induced SASP cytokines correlated with higher anxiety markers (Hou et al., 2022; Ogrodnik et al., 2019). Taken together, these results suggest that those at risk of AD can benefit from a proper nutritional plan; and that cellular senescence load, an important Hallmark of Aging, is also subject to the composition of the diet.

Anti-inflammatory drug treatment and prenatal exposure

Aside from exercise and diet, supplementation with anti-inflammatory drugs constitutes a powerful strategy to fight off the deleterious and inflammatory effects of the SASP. Senomorphic drugs, in comparison to senolytics, do not eliminate senescent cells but they dampen the detrimental paracrine and endocrine consequences of the SASP (Huang et al., 2022; Schmitt et al., 2022). Though a plethora of substances are now being studied for their senomorphic activities, several natural compounds, like resveratrol (RV), have also been described to harbor anti-SASP activity (Liu et al., 2018; Menicacci et al., 2017). Interestingly, RV harbors a biphasic dose response, as it promotes senescence in cancer contexts in high concentrations (from 25 to 50 μ M) but rescues senescence in concentrations as low as 10 μ M (Harris & Korolchuk, 2023; Mamun et al., 2022). Nonetheless, *in vitro* and *in vivo* evidence of anti-senescence activity has been described (Han & Kim, 2023). Indeed, RV is an anti-oxidant and anti-inflammatory compound that is accepted to harbor anti-aging benefits (Cosín-Tomàs et al., 2019; Li et al., 2018; Pyo et al., 2020).

Deciding when to start supplementation is pivotal. In this regard, the prenatal window constitutes a highly sensitive moment that can influence a plethora of age-related diseases including neurological conditions (Short & Baram, 2019). For example, prenatal malnutrition, as described during the Dutch famine during World War II, resulted in older-appearing brain MRI scans (Franke et al., 2018). In a recent systematic review, the authors described that both living in a non-ideal environment and experiencing prenatal famine exposure are associated to higher risk of developing dementia (Wiegersma et al., 2023). Complementary, telomere homeostasis during the intrauterine period of development has also been described to be crucial for processes including aging and cellular senescence (Entringer et al., 2012; Lin & Epel, 2022). All in all, the intrauterine period constitutes a remarkably sensitive window that can affect considerably the health outcome of the newborn.

Though unknown to harbor senolytic or senomorphic activity (Zhang et al., 2021), the anti-inflammatory compound TPPU (N-[1-(1-oxopropyl)-4-piperidinyl]-N'-[4-(trifluoromethoxy)phenyl] urea), that acts by inhibiting the soluble hydrolase enzyme (sEH), was seen to be neuroprotective when administered prenatally in the 5XFAD mouse model of AD (Bartra et al., 2022). In effect, TPPU and other sEH inhibitors have been seen to aid in several age-related diseases such as diabetes or hypertension and constitutes a potential new therapy for AD (Griñán-Ferré et al., 2020; Matin et al., 2021; Minaz et al., 2018).

All things considered, anti-inflammatory molecules such as RV or TPPU are great candidates to fight off the deleterious effects of the SASP, and their prenatal administration appears as an appealing strategy to prevent age-related diseases such as AD.

Rationale

Considering the importance of cellular senescence in the pathogenesis of AD, and taking into account that AD has been proven to benefit from several lifestyle interventions, we have hereby assessed cellular senescence markers in three experimental designs in both the 5XFAD mouse model and cell culture. Complementary, analysis of human blood samples of AD patients was performed. By assessing the role of exercise, HFD and RV and TPPU treatments in modulating cellular senescence, we have validated that senescence is more prevalent in the 5XFAD mouse model. Damaging lifestyle interventions inflict a greater senescence signature in 5XFAD mice; and prenatal anti-inflammatory treatment appears to decrease senescence load even in newborns. All in all, fully understanding how cellular senescence is modulated in different lifestyle interventions can shed new light in the prevention and management of AD.

Materials and Methods

Experimental cell culture, freezing and harvesting

All cell lines were maintained at 37 °C in a humidified incubator with 5% CO₂ (Water-Jacketed, US Autoflow Automatic CO₂ Incubator; NuAire, Inc.) throughout all procedures. Adherent cells were cultured according to specific protocols. Cells were seeded and grown until reaching not more than 80% confluence. For subculture, cells were incubated with a Trypsin-EDTA solution and observed under an Olympus CK40 inverted microscope until the cell layer was detached. Cells were counted manually with a Neubauer chamber and seeded with fresh media. For long-term storage, cell lines were resuspended in heat-inactivated fetal bovine serum (FBS) and 10% DMSO was slowly added to the cryovials and gently mixed. Vials were frozen at a slow pace to -80°C. After 24 h, cells were stored in a liquid nitrogen tank.

HMC3 cells (CRL-3304[™], © ATCC) were cultured in T25 flasks (Nunc[™], Thermo Fisher Scientific) in Eagle's Minimum Essential Medium 30-2003[™] (© ATCC) supplemented with 10% of heat-inactivated fetal bovine serum (FBS) and gentamycin 50 µg/mL (Gibco BRL, #15750-037). For experimental procedures, cells were seeded, in complete medium, at a $0.4 \cdot 10^5$ cells/mL concentration in 96- or 24-well plates (Nunc[™], Thermo-Fisher Scientific).

SH-SY5Y cells (CRL-2266^M, © ATCC) were cultured in T75 flasks (Nunc^M, ThermoFisher Scientific) in MEM/HAM's-F12 (1:1, v/v) medium, supplemented with non-essential amino acids, L-glutamine 1 mM, gentamycin 50 µg/ml and 10% heat inactivated FBS. For experiments, cells were seeded, in complete medium, at 1·10⁵ cells/mL in 96- or 24-well plates (Nunc^M, ThermoFisher Scientific).

SH-SY5Y differentiated cells, cells were seeded, in complete medium, at $5 \cdot 10^4$ cells/ml in 96- or 24-well plates (Nunc[™], ThermoFisher Scientific). After 24 h, media was replaced for fresh medium containing MEM/HAM's-F12 (1:1, v/v) medium, supplemented with non-essential amino acids, L-glutamine 1 mM, gentamycin 50 µg/ml, retinoic acid (RA) 10 µM and B27 1X. After 72h, media was replaced with MEM/HAM's-F12 (1:1, v/v) medium, supplemented with non-essential amino acids, L-glutamine 50 µg/ml, RA 10 µM, B27 1X and BDNF 50 ng/mL.

The Mycoplasma *Gel Detection* kit Biotools S.A. (ref.: 90.021) was used to test if cell cultures were mycoplasma-free, according to the manufacturer's protocol.

Palmitic acid, resveratrol and TPPU treatments

HMC3 and SH-SY5Y were treated after 24 h, except differentiated SH-SY5Y cells. Cell culture media were replaced for the corresponding fresh complete media, with either TPPU or RV at 10 or 50 μ M, and 10 or 25 μ M, respectively. After 1 h, PA 0.2 or 0.4 mM, was added to the chosen wells. Cells were left to incubate overnight. For PA preparation, PA was conjugated with BSA following both Listenberger et al. (2021) and Phitthayaphong et al. (2021) method description. In summary, 10.26 mg of PA (Sigma-Aldrich, Co.) were weighted and dissolved in 1 mL of NaOH 0.01 M. Having obtained a 40 mM stock, it was heated for 30 min at 80°C. For each cell line, 1 % free fatty acid-free BSA of the corresponding media was prepared, filtered through a 0.2 μ m filter, and afterwards heated in a bath at 37°C. Finally, 40 mM PA was dissolved in the prepared media to obtain a 0.4 mM stock solution. All steps were also performed with NaOH 0.01 M to use as control.

Western Blotting

Tissue lysis (cortex and hippocampus) was performed with RIPA (radioimmunoprecipitation assay) buffer in the presence of phosphatase and protease inhibitors. Pestle homogenization and sonication of samples were

carried out in aims of disrupting cell membranes. Consequently, Bradford Assays were conducted to achieve equal loading and comparable protein samples.

Gels were mounted in Bio-Rad[®]'s casket system, ranging from 12 to 15% acrylamide concentrations. The prepared samples and ladder (ref.: #161-0374) were loaded and run at 100V until clear band separation. Protein transfer was carried out onto methanol-activated PVDF 0,45 µm membranes. The membranes were washed in 1X Tris-Buffered Saline 0.5% Tween[®] 20 Detergent (TBST) and blocked in 5% milk prior to overnight primary antibody incubation at 4^oC (Suppl. Table 1). The following day, the membranes were incubated with the corresponding Amersham[™] ECL[™] anti-rabbit or anti-mouse IgG antibody (1:2000), in between consequent TBST washes.

In order to reveal the membranes, incubation with a solution containing luminol salt sodium (ref.: A4685, Sigma[®]) and p-coumaric acid (ref.: C9008, Sigma[®]) was done and revealed in Bio-Rad[®]'s ChemiDoc[™] MP. Membrane exposure was set automatic to avoid unwanted oversaturation. Protein stripping was carried out when necessary, with 0,2 M NaOH for 5 to 10 min. Image Lab[™] 6.0.0 was employed for band analysis and quantification.

RT-qPCR

In order to extract RNA from tissue samples (cortices and hippocampi), we employed the *mir*VANA[™] miRNA isolation kit (ref.: AM1561), which separates RNA with superior purity for smaller fragments. Procedure was performed according to protocol, consisting in a mini-column system. RNase-free conditions were undertaken at all times when working with RNA, and the resulting samples were stored at -80°C for long-term storage.

cDNA synthesis was performed from RNA samples (500 ng input amount) with Applied Biosystems[™] highcapacity cDNA reverse transcription kit (ref.: 4368814), according to the manufacturer protocol. The resulting cDNA samples were then diluted 1:4 prior to loading.

Hard-shell[®] white 96-well PCR plates were used (ref.: #HSP9655) to load 1:10 dilutions of samples (in duplicates) in an aqueous solution consisting of 1:2 Quantimix Easy Probes (ref.: 10.601-4149) and the corresponding 1:20 Life Technologies[®] TaqMan probe (Suppl. Table 2). The Bio-Rad[®]'s C1000[™] Thermal Cycler CFX96[™] Real-Time System Data was used, and the resulting data was analyzed in Bio-Rad[®]'s CFX Manager[™] 3.1 software and Microsoft Excel.

β -galactosidase staining

Cell Signaling Technology[®] Senescence β -galactosidase staining kit (ref: #9860) was employed. Prior to staining, cells were washed once with PBS and fixed with 1x Fixative Solution for 10-15 min. Staining solution was prepared fresh, with a final X-gal concentration of 1 mg/mL and a final pH ranging from 5.9 to 6.1. The staining solution was added to fixed cells after two PBS washes. Incubation for 24h at 37°C in the absence of CO₂ was performed in aims of avoiding the change in pH. Immediately before microscopy assessment, cells were supplemented with 5 μ M bisbenzimide (Hoechst 33342) to allow nuclei staining. The Inverted Olympus IX-70 fluorescence phase contrast microscope was employed for image acquisition.

5-EdU

To measure DNA synthesis, incorporation of 5-Ethynyl-2'-deoxyuridine (5-EdU, ref: CLK-N001, Jena Bioscience[®]) was assessed. Following the desired cell line treatments, cell lines were supplemented with 5 μ M 5-EdU for 3h. After 5-EdU incorporation, the cells were fixed with 3,7% paraformaldehyde for 15 min, washed two times with 3% BSA and permeabilized with 0,5% Triton X-100 for 20 min. During this step, a freshly-made click-chemistry reaction mix was prepared, consisting of 4 mM CuSO₄, 0,06 mM sulfo-Cy3-Azide (ref: CLK-

AZ119, Jena Bioscience[®]) and 2 mg/mL ascorbic acid; diluted in 50 mM tris (pH: 8). After permeabilization, two more washes with 3% BSA were performed prior to supplementation of the click reaction cocktail to the cells for 30 min. Afterwards, the click solution was removed and cells washed with 3% BSA. Finally, the cells were incubated with 5 μ M bisbenzimide (Hoechst 33342) in PBS for 10 min, and fluorescence imaging took place consequently in an Inverted Olympus IX-70 fluorescence phase contrast microscope.

Immunofluorescence

Optimal frozen brain sections were selected and washed three times in PBS, after which three more washings in TBS were performed. Blocking of unspecific unions was carried out with 10% goat serum in 0,2% triton X-100 in TBS for at least 1 h. Following, overnight incubation with the selected primary antibodies (varying concentrations, see Suppl. Table 1) was done in 3% goat serum in 0,2% triton X-100 in TBS. Primary antibodies were then washed three times with 0,2% triton X-100 in TBS prior to secondary antibody incubation (raised in goat). Afterwards, secondary antibodies were washed three times in 0,2% triton X-100 in TBS and consequently mounted in gelatinated slides with Fluoroshield[™] with DAPI (ref: F6057, Sigma-Aldrich[®]). Mounted slides were kept at -20^o C before capturing pictures of the brain sections. Imaging was performed with either the Eclipse E-100 Nikon fluorescence motorized microscope or the Inverted Olympus IX-70 fluorescence phase contrast microscope.

Human blood samples

Human samples of whole blood RNA were provided by Dr. Anna Antonell from the Hospital Clínic de Barcelona, as a collaborative research project, and following all the required ethical procedures. A total of 35 samples, with 17 controls (12 females, 5 males) and 18 AD patients (10 females, 8 males) were analyzed to assess senescent cell markers. Median age of all control patients was 55,4 years, while for AD patients it was 55,6 years (Student's *t*-test = 0,7506).

Mouse models and experimental designs

Mouse samples employed in the current Research Project were obtained from three prior experimental projects from Dr. Sanfeliu's lab. 5XFAD mice that went through voluntary exercise treatment were caged with or without a running wheel that they could use at free will. WT controls were included for reference but no experimental group was considered in this genetic background. Mice were sacrificed from 7.5 to 8 months of age for experimental testing (unpublished data). For the HFD section, male WT and 5XFAD mice were fed during a 16-week period from 2 to 6 months of age with either a control diet, a diet high in animal saturated fats (60% of the calories from fat) or the same high fat diet supplemented with 0.1% trans-RV (published in: Sarroca et al., 2021). For the TPPU-prenatal treatment, 2-month-old 5XFAD heterozygous or WT pups were employed. These were bred from WT females crossed with 5XFAD mice, and the mothers received 5mg/kg TPPU or vehicle during pregnancy (published in: Bartra et al., 2022). Further and more complete information such as mouse strains, commercial references or precise experimental design layouts can be retrieved from the original publications.

Data analysis

Statistical analysis of qPCR, WB and 5-EdU results were processed in GraphPad Prism 6.01. Gaussian distribution was ensured in all datasets with D'Agostino-Pearson and Shapiro-Wilk normality tests before statistical analysis; and sex differences, when needed, were checked through two-way ANOVA testing. In the absence of significant sex factor, data of male and female samples were pooled together for the final analysis and graph representation. Most of the analyses were performed with two- or one-way ANOVA, or Student's

t-tests. Significance of statistical tests is indicated in the upper left corner of each graph, and when significant, post-hoc analyses were carried out with Tukey's testing, allowing multiple comparisons between groups. Post-hoc significance is labelled with one or more asterisks across groups. Significance was indicated: *, p < 0.05; **, p < 0.01; ***, p < 0.001; ****, p < 0.0001. Outliers were taken out through Grubbs' test (alpha = 0.05).

Results

Whole Blood RNA analysis of human samples reveals sex differences

The assessment of blood markers in the context of AD is relevant because it can not only reflect the pathogenic degree but it may also be used for early-detection (Hansson et al., 2023). A metanalysis of omics data from brain tissues and blood from AD and non-AD patients, revealed cellular senescence as the second most enriched pathway in AD (Shokhirev & Johnson, 2022). Due to this, we reasoned that it was important to assess the transcription of *CDKN2A*, *CDKN1A* and *TP53*; which are the transcripts for p16^{INK4A}, p21^{WAF1/CIP1} and p53 respectively. To do this, we analyzed the RNA from whole blood of control and AD. Interestingly, male and female participants were considered distinct groups when looking at their *CDKN2A* levels (two-way ANOVA, *p* = 0,0280), and were separated only for the analysis of this transcript.

Male participants with AD displayed statistically higher levels of *CDKN2A* than female AD patients (**Fig. 1a**). While *CDKN1A* displayed no differences between controls and AD patients, its activator and effector *TP53* surprisingly was decreased in AD (**Figs. 1b–c**). As p53 is a master antiapoptotic protein in which a multitude of signals converge, we decided to elucidate if such decrease could be consistent with a change in the double-strand break pathway. In it, while the ATM protein is activated by the yH2AX histone, which is found in sites of double strand breaks, ATR mediates replicative stress (Merighi et al., 2021). Unexpectedly, ATM levels were significantly reduced (**Fig. 1d**), yet ATR levels remained unchanged (**Suppl. Fig. 1**).

These results indicate that transcription of senescence-associated genes is not clear in the nucleated blood cells in this 55-years-old cohort. Important sex differences hint that senescence pathology might differ between male and female AD patients.



Figure 1. **qPCR analysis of RNA from human whole blood from healthy controls and AD patients. a**| *CDKN2A* transcript was analyzed with two-way ANOVA given that the sex factor was statistically significant (p = 0.0280). **b** – **d**| *CDKN1A*, *TP53* and *ATM* transcription was statistically indistinguishable in male and female participants (two-way ANOVA, $p \ge 0.05$), and results were analyzed with Student's unpaired *t*-tests.

Assessment of senescence and mitochondrial respiration in 5XFAD exercise mice

As aforementioned, exercise has been seen to be beneficial for AD, and at the same time harbor senolytic activity (Ayari et al., 2023, Chen et al., 2021). Because of this, we assessed the transcription of *Cdkn2a*, *Cdkn1a* and *Tp53* in the hippocampus (HC) and cortex (CTX) of 5XFAD sedentary and exercise mice. Mice started voluntary treatment at 2 months of age and were sacrificed at 8 months of age. Analysis of p16^{INK4A} transcription indicated that 5XFAD mice had more *Cdkn2a* levels in the HC and CTX, as consistent with prior evidence (Wei et al., 2016). Complementary, our results show that males had considerably higher levels in the HC and CTX of *Cdkn2a* than females, but exercise did not protect them (**Figs. 2a, 2e**). On the contrary, 5XFAD females exhibited more *Cdkn1a* transcription than males (**Figs. 2b, 2f**), altogether with more *Trp53* in the HC but not in the CTX (**Figs. 2c, 2g**). Nonetheless, exercise did not seem to have a protective effect overall, except

for the non-significant decrease of *Cdkn1a*'s levels in the 5XFAD female cortex (**Fig. 2f**). Once again, we set on to assess if the *Tp53* increase was partly due to double-strand break effect and transcriptional stress. Indeed, regardless of sex, 5XFAD mice displayed higher levels of *Atm* (**Figs. 2d, 2h**). While a non-significant trend of increasing *Tp53*'s levels were seen in the cortex, the *Atm* transcript was significantly more prevalent in 5XFAD mice after exercise treatment (**Figs. 2g, 2h**). Immunoblot analysis of p16^{INK4A} in the HC revealed a significant increase in the 5XFAD exercise group, suggesting that voluntary running might somewhat enfeeble these mice (**Fig. 2i, 2j**).



Figure 2. qPCR and protein immunoblot analysis of WT and 5XFAD mice following a sedentary or exercise intervention. a | Cdkn2a transcription in the HC. b | Cdkn1a transcription in the HC. c | Trp53 transcription in the HC. d | Atm transcription in the HC, which was indistinguishable within males and females. e | Cdkn2a transcription in the CTX. f | Cdkn1a transcription in the CTX. g | Trp53 transcription in the CTX, which was indistinguishable within males and females. e | Cdkn2a transcription in the CTX. f | Cdkn1a transcription in the CTX, which was indistinguishable within males and females. i | $P16^{INK4A}$ protein quantification of Western Blot membranes. j | Representative immunoblots of $p16^{INK4A}$ membranes.

Sex differences were analyzed through two-way ANOVAs, and, when significant, groups were separated accordingly, as indicated. ANOVA's source of variation analysis of Group (Tr + Gen) or Interaction (Sex x (Tr + Gen)) is indicated in the upper left corner of each graph, when significant. Post-hoc analysis was performed with Tukey's multiple comparisons test (specified with stars). Groups with indistinguishable differences between sexes were analyzed through one-way ANOVA, followed by post-hoc analysis when significant. Significance was indicated: *, p < 0.05; **, p < 0.01; ***, p < 0.001; ****, p < 0.001.

Considering the fact that exercise seemed to worsen the senescent signature of male 5XFAD mice, we decided to test their mitochondrial state. Indeed, DNA damage is tightly associated to aging and neurodegenerative disorders (Madabhushi et al., 2014; Schumacher et al., 2021); and under genomic stress, mitochondrial homeostasis suffers as the nucleus–mitochondria crosstalk becomes impaired. Because nuclear DNA encodes for most mitochondrial proteins, cells with abundant genomic stress (i.e., increased double strand breaks, increased ATM signaling) can harbor weakened mitochondria (Haynes & Ron, 2010). Complementary, dysfunctional mitochondria have been observed to induce a cellular senescence state with a specific SASP factor signature (Wiley et al., 2016).

Analysis of the Electron Transport Chain (ETC) of the mitochondria can provide a good image of mitochondrial function and mass (Visavadiya et al., 2021). Experimental data from the lab indicated that 3xTg-AD mice had an impaired ratio of ETC complexes, and that dual treatment of exercise with melatonin supplementation rescued such trend (García-Mesa et al., 2012). To assess these ratios, a representative protein of each complex is normalized with succinate dehydrogenase complex iron sulfur subunit B (SDHB), which is stable in different conditions (**Suppl. Fig. 2a**). Our data, on the contrary, do not show any impaired ratio of ECT complex proteins in male or female 5XFAD mice. However, an increase of complex V in males submitted to exercise suggests a high production of ATP derived from intense exercise engagement (**Figs. 3a-b**). On top of that, a non-significant increase in 5XFAD exercised mice of UQCRC2 (CIII) and a non-significant decrease of NDUFB8 (CI) was observed regardless of sex (**Figs. 3a, 3d–e**). Transcript analysis of Nd1, another protein in CI, indicated a significant decrease in 5XFAD's HC and CTX that was even more prominent in the exercise group regardless of sex (**Suppl. Fig. 3b, d**). On the contrary, CoxI transcript (part of CIV) was significantly increased in the CTX of 5XFAD females (**Suppl. Fig. 3a, c**).

Taken together, these results indicate that exercise alters ETC complex ratios in a targeted manner. While CV had a marked increase in non-sedentary male 5XFAD, exercise caused a mild decrease in CI:CII ratio. Considering that the complexes need to be coupled to work optimally, a CI deficiency might be detrimental.



Figure 3. Electron Transport Chain complexes immunoblot and analysis of WT and 5XFAD mice following a sedentary or exercise intervention. **a** | Representative immunoblots of CV to CI membranes. **b** | ATP5A to SDHB (CV:CII) protein ratio. **c** | COXI to SDHB (CIV:CII) protein ratio. **d** | AQCRC2 to SDHB (CIII:CII) protein ratio. **e** | NDUFB8 to SDHB (CI:CII) protein ratio.

Sex differences were analyzed through two-way ANOVAs, and, when significant, groups were separated accordingly, as indicated. ANOVA's source of variation analysis of Group (Tr + Gen) or Interaction (Sex x (Tr + Gen)) is indicated in the upper left corner of each graph, when significant. Post-hoc analysis was performed with Tukey's multiple comparisons test. Groups with indistinguishable differences between sexes were analyzed through one-way ANOVA. Significance was indicated: **, p < 0.01; ***, p < 0.001.



Figure 4. Immunofluorescence labeling (HC) and qPCR analysis (CTX) of WT and 5XFAD male mouse following standard diet, HFD or HFD+RV. **a** | Representative view of WT mice dentate gyrus, labeled for IBA1 and P16^{INK4A}, white square indicates the area represented in the Detail section. **b** | Representative view of 5XFAD mice dentate gyrus, labeled for IBA1 and P16^{INK4A}, white square indicates the area represented in the Detail section. **c** | *Cdkn2a* transcription in the CTX. **d** | *Cdkn1a* transcription in the CTX. **e** | *Trp53* transcription in the CTX.

Two-way ANOVA's source of variation analysis of Genotype (Gen) is indicated in the upper left corner of each graph, when significant. Post-hoc analysis was performed with Tukey's multiple comparisons test. Significance was indicated: *, p < 0.05.

HFD and PA treatment in 5XFAD mice and cell culture, with anti-inflammatory supplementation

Considering that a HFD has been extensively described to worsen AD pathology and induce cellular senescence (Bracko et al., 2020; Mazzei et al., 2021; Ogrodnik et al., 2019), we decided to assess several markers of male 6-month-old 5XFAD mice. Moreover, as a HFD is highly inflammatory, and RV is considered a senomorphic compound, we tested whether RV could also assist in maintaining senescent cell counts low. Immunostaining of p16^{INK4A} in the dentate gyrus, revealed that WT mice under a HFD had an increased number of p16^{INK4A}-immunoreactive cells, which were not positive for Iba1, a marker of microglia (**Fig. 4a**). On the contrary, 5XFAD control mice already displayed p16^{INK4A}-positive cells, which were markedly increased in HFD-fed mice (**Fig. 4b**). RV, nonetheless, did not appear to induce a general effect in decreasing the number of p16^{INK4A}-positive cells. Though unlabeled for NeuN, possible neurons tended to accumulate in the subgranular zone of the dentate gyrus in 5XFAD-HFD mice, with or without RV. The identification of the cells entering in a senescence and a complete stereological cell count will allow to confirm a senolytic effect of RV in specific cell types in these mice.

These results are compatible in the transcript analysis, as HFD produced a two-fold increase of the $p16^{INK4A}$ transcript *Cdkn2a* in 5XFAD mice, but not of *Cdkn1a* or *Trp53* (**Fig. 4c-d**). Interestingly, RV induced a decreasing *Cdkn2a* transcript trend in 5XFAD mice. (**Fig. 4c**).

Palmitic acid (PA) is one of the main fatty acids comprised in a HFD (Yustisia et al., 2022). Because of this, we decided to treat with PA the differentiated and non-differentiated SH-SY5Y neuroblastoma cell line as well as HMC3 microglia. Prior evidence suggested that PA diminished cell viability in the SH-SY5Y neuroblastoma and the HMC3 microglia cell lines (Hsiao et al., 2014; Phitthayaphong et al., 2021). In order to test if an anti-inflammatory treatment would avoid the entry into senescence, cell lines were incubated with varying concentrations of RV or TPPU. Despite multiple SA-βgal stainings, no apparent differences could be observed across treatments (**Suppl. Fig. 4**). Nonetheless, we proceeded with 5-EdU staining, an analogue of thymidine that can be employed to detect cycling cells when coupled with a click-chemistry reaction (Buck et al., 2008). Here, RV had the biggest effect promoting cells into the cell cycle, but results were only significant in the absence of PA (**Fig. 5a–d**). Unexpectedly, PA did not alter the ability of cells to cycle in any case. SH-SY5Y differentiated cells, as they are not expected to divide, did not show any differences (**Suppl. Fig. 5a**). TPPU, on the contrary, did not appear to promote cell proliferation (**Suppl. Fig. 5b-d**). These results show that further experimental work should be done to safely conclude that PA promotes cellular senescence in these conditions, and that anti-inflammatory treatment rescues this increase of senescence.

RNA analysis of TPPU perinatally-treated 5XFAD mice

Either 2-month-old WT or 5XFAD pups were screened for senescence cell cycle regulators *Cdkn2a*, *Cdkn1a* and *Trp53*. The mothers of these were administered TPPU or vehicle prenatally and postnatally until weanling of the pups, which conferred neuroprotection in the treated group (Bartra et al., 2022). Whether TPPU is a senolytic substance is unknown (Zhang et al., 2021), but due to its anti-inflammatory properties we argued that its preventive administration could affect the SASP's ability to promote and expand senescence to other cells (Kumari & Jat, 2021). Remarkably, TPPU-treated female mice gave birth to pups with significantly less *Cdkn2a*, *Cdkn1a* and *Trp53* in the HC at 2 months of age, and this effect was stronger in the 5XFAD genetic background (**Figs. 6a–c**). On the contrary, no differences were seen in the CTX for *Cdkn1a* and *Trp53* (**Suppl. Fig. 6**). Complementary, 5XFAD mice did not appear to have more senescence markers at 2 months of age, and they are not described to have more *Cdkn2a* and *Cdkn1a* transcription at this timepoint (Wei et al., 2016). These results indicate, for the first time, that modulation of senescence before birth is possible and that it might confer long-lasting effects.



Figure 5. **5-EdU labeling of cultured SH-SY5Y and HMC3 cells. a** | Representative merge images of SH-SY5Y cells under the specified conditions. The blue channel indicates the nuclei, whereas the red channel indicates 5-EdU incorporation. **b** | Quantification of the images taken for each condition, N=4. **c** | Representative merge images of HMC3 cells under the specified conditions. The blue channel indicates the nuclei, whereas the red channel indicates 5-EdU incorporation of the images taken for each condition. N=4. **c** | Representative merge images of HMC3 cells under the specified conditions. The blue channel indicates the nuclei, whereas the red channel indicates 5-EdU incorporation. **d** | Quantification of the images taken for each condition, N=4. Two-way ANOVA's source of variation analysis of Treatment (RV) is indicated in the upper left corner of each graph, when significant. Post-hoc analysis was performed with Tukey's multiple comparisons test. Significance was indicated: *, *p* < 0.05; **, *p* < 0.01.



Figure 6. qPCR analysis of selected genes in 5XFAD mice prenatally treated with TPPU or vehicle. a | *Cdkn2a* transcription in the HC. b | *Cdkn1a* transcription in the HC. c | *Trp53* transcription in the HC.

Two-way ANOVA's source of variation analysis of TPPU treatment (Tr) is indicated in the upper left corner of each graph.

Discussion

Cellular senescence is a powerful anti-cancer response that ultimately contributes to aging and age-related diseases when loss of immune surveillance takes place, which promotes their accumulation (Gonçalves et al., 2021; Kale et al., 2020; Song et al., 2020). Specifically, senescent cells accumulate in the aging brain and in sites of damage, such as around A β plaques (Zhang et al., 2019). Although detrimental in the long-term for the pathogenesis of neurological diseases like AD, senescent cell genesis is considered to be a potent mechanism to avoid pre-cancerous cells from cycling (Wang et al., 2022). These findings are compatible with the observed inverse relationship seen between AD and cancer (Lanni et al., 2020). Nonetheless, in the context of AD, senescence markers are not only found in the brain. Assessment of whole blood from healthy and AD participants revealed significant sex differences in the AD group. Despite females seemingly having a greater likelihood of senescence onset (Hägg & Jylhävä, 2021; Ng & Hazrati, 2022), in the current work we validated a higher count of senescent markers in both male human and male 5XFAD mice. Understanding the onset of cellular senescence in the context of sex can be crucial since senescence is known to be implicated in multiple diseases with described sex differences. Moreover, as senolytic substances make their way into clinical trials, proper doses and treatment plans should consider different senescence signatures across sexes.

Another important aspect to consider is the disentanglement of apoptosis and cellular senescence. ATM, a marker of DNA damage, was seen to be decreased in our analysis of whole blood human samples. These data are compatible with observations that ATM transcription is reduced in neurons in the frontal cortex or the hippocampus but increased in the superior temporal cortex (Tse et al., 2017). Nevertheless, an RNA-seq of AD patient's blood found ATR to be significantly downregulated, but no markers of senescence were (Shigemizu et al., 2020). Contrarily, Atm was significantly increased in 5XFAD mice, and its transcription was further aggravated by exercise. In this scenario, understanding what part of the cell cycle is being repressed by DNA damage-induced apoptosis or cellular senescence is necessary. In the same line, the amount of exercise that yields the most beneficial effects needs to be assessed. While exercise is broadly considered to block neuroinflammation (Wang et al., 2023), AD is a highly debilitating condition, that, at later stages, could even be additionally affected by exercise. Despite high-intensity training being beneficial for AD patients (Ayari et al., 2023), our results suggest that 5XFAD mice, which harbor severe amyloid pathology, might not benefit from exercise. Not only did treatment not reduce senescence markers, but physical voluntary exercise even increased p16 in the male CTX. In this scenario, exercise mimetic drugs could be an interesting approach to overcome this problem (Gubert & Hannan, 2021). To untangle this unexpected result, it would have been highly informative to have a WT experimental group to assess if the same regimen of exercise decreases senescence markers in a non-AD genetic background.

Mitochondria dysfunction, as seen by the loss of mitochondrial structure and integrity, is a feature that mediates the pathogenesis of AD; and depletion of the mtDNA to nDNA ratio can be used to infer mitochondrial state (Wang et al., 2020). Our analysis of the composition of the ETC did not reveal 5XFAD to have an impaired ratio of mitochondrial complexes, but we did observe an exercise-mediated improvement in the complex V in males. This finding does not align with our lab's prior observations linking the 3xTg-AD mouse having a general decreased complex ratio (García-Mesa et al., 2012). In fact, RNA transcription of the complex IV's COXI protein (*CoxI*) tended to increase in females, while *Nd1*'s transcription had an opposing trend in both the HC and CTX. In this regard, it is important to establish which control fits better in the experimental design: while complex ratios are normalized against the most stable complex, qPCR analysis is normalized with nuclear controls. Exercise alone was sufficient to revert the mtDNA:nDNA reduction observed in 3xTg-AD mice (García-Mesa et al., 2012), but our data suggests that exercise aggravates the loss of this ratio

in 5XFAD mice, as assessed through the ratio of *Nd1* transcription. All in all, finding reliable markers and standardization of these measurements is important. What is more, more faithful measurements of mitochondria dysfunction like oxygen consumption rate should be performed (reviewed in: Connolly et al., 2017).

Another important research matter that should be discussed is whether RV harbors senolytic or senomorphic activities. This question is important because it determines the endpoint that is to be assessed. When working with a senomorphic compound, senescence markers should remain unchanged, but SASP factors would be expected to reflect a significant decrease. In our experimental model, 5XFAD mice following a HFD were supplemented with 0,1% RV in food, corresponding to 120 mg/kg body weight. Despite a trend to reduction, RV did not show clear senolytic activity. Nonetheless, senolysis could well be cell type specific. In our work, senescent p16^{INK4A}-positive cells identified resulted to be Iba1-negative, indicating the need for a p16^{INK4A}-positive cells.

Experimental cell culture with RV and PA in SH-SY5Y and HMC3 cells showed increased DNA replication in the absence of PA, an indirect measure of reduced senescence. On the contrary, SA-βgal staining were not indicative of an altered senescence burden in cultured plates. This can be due to two possible main reasons. The first one is that under our experimental settings no differences in senescence are present, which goes against published evidence of PA promoting senescence in these cell types. The second, most plausible, refers to the complexity of the set-up for each cell line and conditions, altogether with the necessity of including validated and clear positive and negative senescence-inducing treatments. Due to the limited time of the project, this was not possible.

Conversely, TPPU, which is not known to have senolytic activity but is an anti-inflammatory drug, strongly decreased senescence markers when administered prenatally. Unlike the HFD-RV design, prenatally-treated mothers with TPPU could have had the ability to avoid expansion of SASP factors (not assessed), ultimately avoiding the onset of new senescent cells.

In summary, the lifestyle interventions hereby characterized share a common feature that is also pivotal for both senescence and AD: inflammation. Indeed, aged organisms present what is known as "inflammaging", defined as a state of chronic inflammation in the absence of an inflammatory stimulus (Franceschi et al., 2000). Inflammaging is associated to an increase in the cellular senescence load (and thus its noxious SASP), and is being studied as a target of healthy-aging therapeutics (Dugan et al., 2023). Lifestyle interventions have also been seen to target inflammaging. Exercise has been linked with a decreased inflammatory state and reduced immunosenescence, while diets like the Mediterranean Diet are also known to be anti-inflammatory (Teissier et al., 2022; Wang et al., 2023). Because our results do not clearly recapitulate that exercise or RV reduced senescent cell burden, we hypothesize that the beneficial effects seen in prior publications from the group come from the improvement of the inflammatory state (Bartra et al., 2022; Sarroca et al., 2021). Complementary to this, breaking the SASP-senescence loop in the brain can directly have a beneficial effect on neuroinflammation (Fig. 7). In this line, we propose that exercise, RV and TPPU might not be intrinsically senolytic, but that they mediate their effects on senescence depletion through senomorphic means. By avoiding the spread of SASP factors locally and at long distances (i.e., the blood), these interventions can aid senescence immune surveillance and favor the immune system's task of keeping new senescent cells at bay. In fact, senescence accumulation takes place when senescence surveillance fails and the immune system is no longer able to recognize and eliminate them. In this regard, elucidating senescence immunoevasive mechanisms in the context of lifestyle interventions is also necessary.



Figure 7. Proposed interplay between lifestyle factors, cellular senescence and neuroinflammation. Cellular senescence in the brain constitutes a self-feeding cycle that, when out of balance, promotes more senescence through the actions of the SASP. The SASP contributes directly to increasing neuroinflammation, which ultimately promotes a state of chronic stimulation of the immune system and its subsequent exhaustion. In these high inflammatory conditions, hyperphosphorylation of intracellular tau takes place, altogether with a reduced ability to clear extracellular Aβ plaques. This environment worsens the neuroinflammatory status. We propose that lifestyle interventions are able to improve the senescence signature in the brain through modulation of the noxious SASP and by enhancing inflammaging in peripheral tissues. Indeed, cytokines and different inflammatory factors have the ability to reach distant tissues through the blood. In this regard, exercise and RV or TPPU supplementation promote a healthier inflammaging signature. By avoiding the spread of senescence–inducing SASP components, they appear to harbor a senolytic effect, thereby reducing senescent markers in the AD brain.

The present work highlights how necessary the assessment of senescence markers is in lifestyle interventions within the context of AD. Since cellular senescence plays a significant role in both aging and AD pathogenesis, understanding its dynamics and impact on the different sexes will be crucial for developing effective senolytic and senomorphic strategies. As research delves deeper into the complexities of cellular senescence and its intricate relationship with inflammation, its full assessment will be key for the understanding of not only AD but also age-related diseases as a whole.

References

- Amelianchik, A., Sweetland-Mar_n, L., & Norris, E. H. (2022). The effect of dietary fat consumption on Alzheimer's disease pathogenesis in mouse models. *Translational Psychiatry*, *12*(1), 1–13. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41398-022-02067-w
- Ayari, S., Abellard, A., Carayol, M., Guedj, É., & Gavarry, O. (2023). A systematic review of exercise modalities that reduce pro-inflammatory cytokines in humans and animals' models with mild cognitive impairment or dementia. Experimental Gerontology, 175, 112141. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.exger.2023.112141
- Baker, D. J., & Petersen, R. C. (2018). Cellular senescence in Brain Aging and neurodegenerative diseases: Evidence and perspectives. *Journal of Clinical Investigation*, *128*(4), 1208–1216. https://doi.org/10.1172/jci95145
- Baker, D. J., Wijshake, T., Tchkonia, T., Lebrasseur, N. K., Childs, B. G., van de Sluis, B., Kirkland, J. L., & van Deursen, J. M. (2011). Clearance of p16 Ink4a-positive senescent cells delays ageing- associated disorders. *Nature*, 479(7372), 232–236. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature10600
- Bartra, C., Irisarri, A., Villoslada, A., Corpas, R., Aguirre, S., García-Lara, E., Suñol, C., Pallàs, M., Griñán-Ferré, C., & Sanfeliu, C. (2022). Neuroprotective Epigenetic Changes Induced by Maternal Treatment with an Inhibitor of Soluble Epoxide Hydrolase Prevents Early Alzheimer's Disease Neurodegeneration. *International Journal of Molecular Sciences, 23*(23). https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms232315151
- Bracko, O., Vinarcsik, L. K., Cruz Hernández, J. C., Ruiz-Uribe, N. E., Haft-Javaherian, M., Falkenhain, K., Ramanauskaite, E. M., Ali, M., Mohapatra, A., Swallow, M. A., Njiru, B. N., Muse, V., Michelucci, P. E., Nishimura, N., & Schaffer, C. B. (2020). High fat diet worsens Alzheimer's disease-related behavioral abnormalities and neuropathology in APP/PS1 mice, but not by synergistically decreasing cerebral blood flow. *Scientific Reports*, 10(1), 1–16. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-020-65908-y
- Brier, M. R., Gordon, B., Friedrichsen, K., McCarthy, J., Stern, A., Christensen, J., Owen, C., Aldea, P., Su, Y., Hassenstab, J., Cairns, N. J., Holtzman, D. M., Fagan, A. M., Morris, J. C., Benzinger, T. L. S., & Ances, B. M. (2016). Tau and Ab imaging, CSF measures, and cognition in Alzheimer's disease. *Science Translational Medicine*, 8(338), 1–10. https://doi.org/10.1126/scitranslmed.aaf2362
- Buck, S. B., Bradford, J., Gee, K. R., Agnew, B. J., Clarke, S. T., & Salic, A. (2008). Detection of S-phase cell cycle progression using 5-ethynyl-2'- deoxyuridine incorporation with click chemistry, an alternative to using 5-bromo-2'-deoxyuridine antibodies. *BioTechniques*, 44(7), 927–929. https://doi.org/10.2144/000112812
- Bussian, T. J., Aziz, A., Meyer, C. F., Swenson, B. L., van Deursen, J. M., & Baker, D. J. (2018). Clearance of senescent glial cells prevents tau-dependent pathology and cognitive decline. *Nature*, 562(7728), 578– 582. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-018-0543-y
- Calcinotto, A., Kohli, J., Zagato, E., Pellegrini, L., Demaria, M., & Alimonti, A. (2019). Cellular Senescence: Aging, Cancer, and Injury. *Physiol Rev, 99*, 1047–1078. https://doi.org/10.1152/physrev.00020.2018.-Cellular
- Calderaro, A., Patanè, G. T., Tellone, E., Barreca, D., Ficarra, S., Misiti, F., & Laganà, G. (2022). The neuroprotective potentiality of flavonoids on alzheimer's disease. *International Journal of Molecular Sciences*, *23*(23), 14835. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms232314835

- Cammisuli, D. M., Innocenti, A., Fusi, J., Franzoni, F., & Pruneti, C. (2018). Aerobic exercise effects upon cognition in Alzheimer's Disease: A systematic review of randomized controlled trials. *Archives Italiennes de Biologie*, *156*(1–2), 54–63. https://doi.org/10.12871/00039829201816
- Campisi, J., & D'Adda Di Fagagna, F. (2007). Cellular senescence: When bad things happen to good cells. *Nature Reviews Molecular Cell Biology*, 8(9), 729–740. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrm2233
- Chen, X. K., Yi, Z. N., Wong, G. T. C., Hasan, K. M. M., Kwan, J. S. K., Ma, A. C. H., & Chang, R. C. C. (2021). Is exercise a senolytic medicine? A systematic review. *Aging Cell*, 20(1), 1–12. https://doi.org/10.1111/acel.13294
- Connolly, N. M. C., Theurey, P., Adam-Vizi, V., Bazan, N. G., Bernardi, P., Bolaños, J. P., Culmsee, C., Dawson, V. L., Deshmukh, M., Duchen, M. R., Düssmann, H., Fiskum, G., Galindo, M. F., Hardingham, G. E., Hardwick, J. M., Jekabsons, M. B., Jonas, E. A., Jordán, J., Lipton, S. A., ... Prehn, J. H. M. (2018). Guidelines on experimental methods to assess mitochondrial dysfunction in cellular models of neurodegenerative diseases. *In Cell Death and Differentiation*. 25(3), 542–572. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41418-017-0020-4
- Coppé, J. P., Desprez, P. Y., Krtolica, A., & Campisi, J. (2010). The senescence-associated secretory phenotype: The dark side of tumor suppression. *Annual Review of Pathology: Mechanisms of Disease, 5*, 99–118. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-pathol-121808-102144
- Cosín-Tomàs, M., Senserrich, J., Arumí-Planas, M., Alquézar, C., Pallàs, M., Martín-Requero, Á., Suñol, C., Kaliman, P., & amp; Sanfeliu, C. (2019). Role of resveratrol and selenium on oxidative stress and expression of antioxidant and anti-aging genes in immortalized lymphocytes from alzheimer's disease patients. *Nutrients*, *11*(8), 1764. https://doi.org/10.3390/nu11081764
- de Keizer, P. L. J. (2017). The Fountain of Youth by Targeting Senescent Cells? *Trends in Molecular Medicine*, 23(1), 6–17. *Elsevier Ltd*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molmed.2016.11.006
- Dimri, G. P., Leet, X., Basile, G., Acosta, M., Scorrt, G., Roskelley, C., Medrano, E. E., Linskensi, M., Rubeljii, I., Pereira-Smithii, O., Peacocket, M., Campisi, J., & Pardee, B. (1995). A biomarker that identifies senescent human cells in culture and in aging skin in vivo (replicative senescence/tumor suppression/18galactosidase) Communicated by Arthur. *Cell Bioiogy*, *92*(20), 9363–9367. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.92.20.9363
- Dugan, B., Conway, J., & Duggal, N. A. (2023). Inflammaging as a target for healthy ageing. *Age and Ageing*, 52(2). https://doi.org/10.1093/ageing/afac328
- Entringer, S., Buss, C., & Wadhwa, P. D. (2012). Prenatal stress, telomere biology, and fetal programming of health and disease risk. *Science Signaling*, *5*(248). https://doi.org/10.1126/scisignal.2003580
- Farina, N., Rusted, J., & Tabet, N. (2014). The effect of exercise interventions on cognitive outcome in Alzheimer's disease: A systematic review. *International Psychogeriatrics*, 26(1), 9–18. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1041610213001385
- Ferrer, I. (2022). Alzheimer's disease is an inherent, natural part of human brain aging: an integrated perspective. *Free Neuropathology 8*, 3–17. https://doi.org/10.17879/freeneuropathology-2022-3806

- Franceschi, C., Bonafè, M., Valensin, S., Olivieri, F., De Luca, M., Ottaviani, E., & De Benedictis, G. (2000). Inflamm-aging. An evolutionary perspective on immunosenescence. *Annals of the New York Academy* of Sciences, 908, 244–254. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1749-6632.2000.tb06651.x
- Franke, K., Gaser, C., Roseboom, T. J., Schwab, M., & de Rooij, S. R. (2018). Premature brain aging in humans exposed to maternal nutrient restriction during early gestation. *Neuroimage*, *173*, 460–471. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroimage.2017.10.047
- Gannon, O. J., Robison, L. S., Salinero, A. E., Abi-Ghanem, C., Mansour, F. M., Kelly, R. D., Tyagi, A., Brawley, R. R., Ogg, J. D., & Zuloaga, K. L. (2022). High-fat diet exacerbates cognitive decline in mouse models of Alzheimer's disease and mixed dementia in a sex-dependent manner. *Journal of Neuroinflammation*, *19*(1), 1–20. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12974-022-02466-2
- García-Mesa, Y., Giménez-Llort, L., López, L. C., Venegas, C., Cristòfol, R., Escames, G., Acuña-Castroviejo, D., & Sanfeliu, C. (2012). Melatonin plus physical exercise are highly neuroprotective in the 3xTg-AD mouse. *Neurobiology of Aging*, *33*(6), 13–29. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neurobiolaging.2011.11.016
- Gonçalves, S., Yin, K., Ito, Y., Chan, A., Olan, I., Gough, S., Cassidy, L., Serrao, E., Smith, S., Young, A., Narita, M., & Hoare, M. (2021). COX2 regulates senescence secretome composition and senescence surveillance through PGE2. *Cell Reports*, *34*(11). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.celrep.2021.108860
- González-Gualda, E., Baker, A. G., Fruk, L., & Muñoz-Espín, D. (2021). A guide to assessing cellular senescence in vitro and in vivo. *FEBS Journal*, *288*(1), 56–80. https://doi.org/10.1111/febs.15570
- Gorgoulis, V., Adams, P., Alimonti, A., Bennett, D., Bischof, O., & Bishop, C. et al. (2019). Cellular Senescence: Defining a Path Forward. *Cell, 179*(4), 813-827. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2019.10.005
- Griñán-Ferré, C., Codony, S., Pujol, E., Yang, J., Leiva, R., Escolano, C., Puigoriol-Illamola, D., Companys-Alemany, J., Corpas, R., Sanfeliu, C., Pérez, B., Loza, M. I., Brea, J., Morisseau, C., Hammock, B. D., Vázquez, S., Pallàs, M., & Galdeano, C. (2020). Pharmacological inhibition of soluble epoxide hydrolase as a new therapy for alzheimer's disease. *Neurotherapeutics*, *17*(4), 1825–1835. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13311-020-00854-1
- Gubert, C., & Hannan, A. J. (2021). Exercise mimetics: harnessing the therapeutic effects of physical activity. *Nature Reviews Drug Discovery, 20*(11), 862–879. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41573-021-00217-1
- Gundogdu, A., Ph, D., Ufuk, O., & Ph, N. (2023). The role of the Mediterranean diet in modulating the gut microbiome: A review of current evidence. *Nutrition, 114, 112118.* https://doi.org/10.1016/j.nut.2023.112118
- Hägg, S., & Jylhävä, J. (2021). Sex differences in biological aging with a focus on human studies. *ELife, 10,* 1–27. https://doi.org/10.7554/eLife.63425
- Han, Y., & Kim, S. Y. (2023). Endothelial senescence in vascular diseases: Current understanding and future opportunities in senotherapeutics. *Experimental & Molecular Medicine*, 55(1), 1–12. https://doi.org/10.1038/s12276-022-00906-w
- Hansson, O., Blennow, K., Zetterberg, H., & Dage, J. (2023). Blood biomarkers for Alzheimer's disease in clinical practice and trials. *Nature Aging*, *3*(5), 506–519. https://doi.org/10.1038/s43587-023-00403-3

- Harris, J. R. & Korolchuk V. I. (2023). *Biochemistry and Cell Biology of Ageing: Part III Biomedical Science*. Springer.
- Haynes, C. M., & Ron, D. (2010). The mitochondrial UPR Protecting organelle protein homeostasis. *Journal of Cell Science*, 123(22), 3849–3855. https://doi.org/10.1242/jcs.075119
- He, S., & Sharpless, N. E. (2017). Senescence in Health and Disease. *Cell*, *169*(6), 1000–1011. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2017.05.015
- Herrup, K. (2015). The case for rejecting the amyloid cascade hypothesis. *Nature Neuroscience, 18*(6), 794–799. https://doi.org/10.1038/nn.4017
- Hewitt, G., Jurk, D., Marques, F., Correia-Melo, C., Hardy, T., & Gackowska, A. et al. (2012). Telomeres are favoured targets of a persistent DNA damage response in ageing and stress- induced senescence. *Nature Communications*, 3(1). https://doi.org/10.1038/ncomms1708
- Hickson, L. J., Langhi Prata, L. G. P., Bobart, S. A., Evans, T. K., Giorgadze, N., Hashmi, S. K., Herrmann, S. M., Jensen, M. D., Jia, Q., Jordan, K. L., Kellogg, T. A., Khosla, S., Koerber, D. M., Lagnado, A. B., Lawson, D. K., LeBrasseur, N. K., Lerman, L. O., McDonald, K. M., McKenzie, T. J., ... Kirkland, J. L. (2019). Senolytics decrease senescent cells in humans: Preliminary report from a clinical trial of dasatinib plus quercetin in individuals with diabetic kidney disease. *EBioMedicine*, 47, 446–456. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ebiom.2019.08.069
- Hou, J., Jeon, B., Baek, J., Yun, Y., Kim, D., Chang, B., Kim, S., & Kim, S. (2022). High fat diet-induced brain damaging effects through autophagy-mediated senescence, inflammation and apoptosis mitigated by ginsenoside F1-enhanced mixture. *Journal of Ginseng Research*, 46(1), 79–90. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jgr.2021.04.002
- Hou, Y., Dan, X., Babbar, M., Wei, Y., Hasselbalch, S. G., Croteau, D. L., & Bohr, V. A. (2019). Ageing as a risk factor for neurodegenerative disease. *Nature Reviews Neurology*, *15*(10), 565–581. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41582-019-0244-7
- Hsiao, Y. H., Lin, C. I., Liao, H., Chen, Y. H., & Lin, S. H. (2014). Palmitic acid-induced neuron cell cycle G2/M arrest and endoplasmic reticular stress through protein palmitoylation in SH-SY5Y human neuroblastoma cells. *International Journal of Molecular Sciences, 15*(11), 20876–20899. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms151120876
- Huang, W., Hickson, L. J., Eirin, A., Kirkland, J. L., & Lerman, L. O. (2022). Cellular senescence: The good, the bad and the unknown. *Nature Reviews Nephrology*, *18*(10), 611–627. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41581-022-00601-z
- Huang, Y. M., Shen, J., & Zhao, H. L. (2019). Major Clinical Trials Failed the Amyloid Hypothesis of Alzheimer's Disease. *Journal of the American Geriatrics Society*, 67(4), 841–844. https://doi.org/10.1111/jgs.15830
- Justice, J. N., Nambiar, A. M., Tchkonia, T., LeBrasseur, N. K., Pascual, R., Hashmi, S. K., Prata, L., Masternak, M. M., Kritchevsky, S. B., Musi, N., & Kirkland, J. L. (2019). Senolytics in idiopathic pulmonary fibrosis: Results from a first-in-human, open-label, pilot study. *EBioMedicine*, 40, 554–563. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ebiom.2018.12.052

- Kale, A., Sharma, A., Stolzing, A., Stolzing, A., Desprez, P. Y., Desprez, P. Y., & Campisi, J. (2020). Role of immune cells in the removal of deleterious senescent cells. *Immunity and Ageing*, 17(1), 1–9. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12979-020-00187-9
- Kang, T.-W., Yevsa, T., Woller, N., Hoenicke, L., Wuestefeld, T., Dauch, D., Hohmeyer, A., Gereke, M., Rudalska,
 R., Potapova, A., Iken, M., Vucur, M., Weiss, S., Heikenwalder, M., Khan, S., Gil, J., Bruder, D., Manns,
 M., Schirmacher, P., ... Zender, L. (2011). Senescence surveillance of pre-malignant hepatocytes limits
 liver cancer development. *Nature*, 479(7374), 547–551. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature10599
- Khosla, S., Farr, J. N., Tchkonia, T., & Kirkland, J. L. (2020). The role of cellular senescence in ageing and endocrine disease. *Nature Reviews Endocrinology*, *16*(5), 263–275. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41574-020-0335-y
- Kivipelto, M., Mangialasche, F., & Ngandu, T. (2018). Lifestyle interventions to prevent cognitive impairment, dementia and Alzheimer disease. *Nature Reviews Neurology*, 14(11), 653–666. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41582-018-0070-3
- Knight, E. M., Martins, I. V. A., Gümüsgöz, S., Allan, S. M., & Lawrence, C. B. (2014). High-fat diet-induced memory impairment in triple-transgenic Alzheimer's disease (3xTgAD) mice is independent of changes in amyloid and tau pathology. *Neurobiology of Aging*, 35(8), 1821–1832. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neurobiolaging.2014.02.010
- Knopman, D. S., Amieva, H., Petersen, R. C., Chételat, G., Holtzman, D. M., Hyman, B. T., Nixon, R. A., & Jones,
 D. T. (2021). Alzheimer disease. *Nature Reviews Disease Primers*, 7(1), 1–21. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41572-021-00269-y
- Kosyreva, A., Sentyabreva, A., Tsvetkov, I., & Makarova, O. (2022). Alzheimer's disease and inflammaging. *Brain Sciences*, 12(9), 1237. https://doi.org/10.3390/brainsci12091237
- Kumari, R., & Jat, P. (2021). Mechanisms of cellular senescence: Cell cycle arrest and senescence associated secretory phenotype. *Frontiers in Cell and Developmental Biology*, *9*, 1–24. https://doi.org/10.3389/fcell.2021.645593
- Lanni, C., Masi, M., Racchi, M., & Govoni, S. (2021). Cancer and Alzheimer's disease inverse relationship: an age-associated diverging derailment of shared pathways. *Molecular Psychiatry*, *26*(1), 280–295. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41380-020-0760-2
- Lewis-McDougall, F. C., Ruchaya, P. J., Domenjo-Vila, E., Shin Teoh, T., Prata, L., Cottle, B. J., Clark, J. E., Punjabi, P. P., Awad, W., Torella, D., Tchkonia, T., Kirkland, J. L., & Ellison-Hughes, G. M. (2019). Aged-senescent cells contribute to impaired heart regeneration. *Aging Cell*, 18(3). https://doi.org/10.1111/acel.12931
- Li, Y. R., Li, S., & Lin, C. C. (2018). Effect of resveratrol and pterostilbene on aging and longevity. *BioFactors*, 44(1), 69–82. https://doi.org/10.1002/biof.1400
- Lin, B., Hasegawa, Y., Takane, K., Koibuchi, N., Cao, C., & Kim-Mitsuyama, S. (2016). High-fat-diet intake enhances cerebral amyloid angiopathy and cognitive impairment in a mouse model of alzheimer's disease, independently of metabolic disorders. *Journal of the American Heart Association*, *5*(6), 1–16. https://doi.org/10.1161/JAHA.115.003154
- Lin, J., & Epel, E. (2022). Stress and telomere shortening: Insights from cellular mechanisms. *Ageing Research Reviews, 73*, 101507. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.arr.2021.101507

- Liu, S., Zheng, Z., Ji, S., Liu, T., Hou, Y., Li, S., & Li, G. (2018). Resveratrol reduces senescence-associated secretory phenotype by SIRT1/NF-κB pathway in gut of the annual fish *Nothobranchius guentheri*. *Fish and Shellfish Immunology*, *80*, 473–479. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fsi.2018.06.027
- López-Otín, C., Blasco, M. A., Partridge, L., Serrano, M., & Kroemer, G. (2013). The hallmarks of aging. *Cell, 153*(6), 1194. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2013.05.039
- López-Otín, C., Blasco, M. A., Partridge, L., Serrano, M., & Kroemer, G. (2023). Hallmarks of aging: An expanding universe. *Cell*, *186*(2), 243–278. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2022.11.001
- Lou, I. X., Ali, K., & Chen, Q. (2023). Effect of nutrition in Alzheimer's disease: A systematic review. *Frontiers in Neuroscience*, *17*, 1–11. https://doi.org/10.3389/fnins.2023.1147177
- Madabhushi, R., Pan, L., & Tsai, L. H. (2014). DNA damage and its links to neurodegeneration. *Neuron, 83*(2), 266–282. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2014.06.034
- Magkos, F., Hjorth, M. F., & Astrup, A. (2020). Diet and exercise in the prevention and treatment of type 2 diabetes mellitus. *Nature Reviews Endocrinology*, *16*(10), 545–555. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41574-020-0381-5
- Mamun, A. A., Sufian, M. A., Uddin, Md. S., Sumsuzzman, D. M., Jeandet, P., Islam, M. S., Zhang, H.-J., Kong, A.-N., & Sarwar, Md. S. (2022). Exploring the role of senescence inducers and Senotherapeutics as targets for anticancer natural products. *European Journal of Pharmacology*, *928*, 174991. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejphar.2022.174991
- Matin, N., Fisher, C., Lansdell, T. A., Hammock, B. D., Yang, J., Jackson, W. F., & Dorrance, A. M. (2020). Soluble epoxide hydrolase inhibition improves cognitive function and parenchymal artery dilation in a hypertensive model of chronic cerebral hypoperfusion. *Microcirculation*, 28(1). https://doi.org/10.1111/micc.12653
- Mazzei, G., Ikegami, R., Abolhassani, N., Haruyama, N., Sakumi, K., Saito, T., Saido, T. C., & Nakabeppu, Y. (2021). A high-fat diet exacerbates the Alzheimer's disease pathology in the hippocampus of the AppNL-F/NL-F knock-in mouse model. *Aging Cell*, 20(8), 1–17. https://doi.org/10.1111/acel.13429
- Menicacci, B., Laurenzana, A., Chillà, A., Margheri, F., Peppicelli, S., Tanganelli, E., Fibbi, G., Giovannelli, L., Del Rosso, M., & Mocali, A. (2017). Chronic Resveratrol Treatment Inhibits MRC5 Fibroblast SASP-Related Protumoral Effects on Melanoma Cells. *Journals of Gerontology*, 72(9), 1187–1195. https://doi.org/10.1093/GERONA/GLW336
- Merighi, A., Gionchiglia, N., Granato, A., & Lossi, L. (2021). The phosphorylated form of the histone H2AX (ΓH2AX) in the brain from embryonic life to old age. *Molecules*, *26*(23), 7198. https://doi.org/10.3390/molecules26237198
- Minaz, N., Razdan, R., Hammock, B. D., & Goswami, S. K. (2018). An inhibitor of soluble epoxide hydrolase ameliorates diabetes-induced learning and memory impairment in rats. *Prostaglandins & amp; Other Lipid Mediators*, *136*, 84–89. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.prostaglandins.2018.05.004
- Musi, N., Valentine, J. M., Sickora, K. R., Baeuerle, E., Thompson, C. S., Shen, Q., & Orr, M. E. (2018). Tau protein aggregation is associated with cellular senescence in the brain. *Aging Cell*, *17*(6). https://doi.org/10.1111/acel.12840

- Ng, M., & Hazrati, L. (2022). Neurobiology of Aging Evidence of sex differences in cellular senescence. *Neurobiology of Aging, 120,* 88–104. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neurobiolaging.2022.08.014
- Nichols, E., Steinmetz, J. D., Vollset, S. E., Fukutaki, K., Chalek, J., Abd-Allah, F., Abdoli, A., Abualhasan, A., Abu-Gharbieh, E., Akram, T. T., Al Hamad, H., Alahdab, F., Alanezi, F. M., Alipour, V., Almustanyir, S., Amu, H., Ansari, I., Arabloo, J., Ashraf, T., ... Vos, T. (2022). Estimation of the global prevalence of dementia in 2019 and forecasted prevalence in 2050: an analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2019. *The Lancet Public Health*, 7(2), 105–125. https://doi.org/10.1016/S2468-2667(21)00249-8
- Ogrodnik, M., Zhu, Y., Langhi, L. G. P., Tchkonia, T., Krüger, P., Fielder, E., Victorelli, S., Ruswhandi, R. A., Giorgadze, N., Pirtskhalava, T., Podgorni, O., Enikolopov, G., Johnson, K. O., Xu, M., Inman, C., Palmer, A. K., Schafer, M., Weigl, M., Ikeno, Y., ... Jurk, D. (2019). Obesity-Induced Cellular Senescence Drives Anxiety and Impairs Neurogenesis. *Cell Metabolism, 29*(5), 1061–1077. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cmet.2018.12.008
- Palmer, A. K., Xu, M., Zhu, Y., Pirtskhalava, T., Weivoda, M. M., Hachfeld, C. M., Prata, L. G., van Dijk, T. H., Verkade, E., Casaclang-Verzosa, G., Johnson, K. O., Cubro, H., Doornebal, E. J., Ogrodnik, M., Jurk, D., Jensen, M. D., Chini, E. N., Miller, J. D., Matveyenko, A., ... Kirkland, J. L. (2019). Targeting senescent cells alleviates obesity-induced metabolic dysfunction. *Aging Cell*, 18(3). https://doi.org/10.1111/acel.12950
- Phitthayaphong, P., Kumfu, S., Chattipakorn, N., & Chattipakorn, S. C. (2021). Blockage of Fc gamma receptors alleviates neuronal and microglial toxicity induced by palmitic acid. *Journal of Alzheimer's Disease, 82*(3), 1315–1332. https://doi.org/10.3233/JAD-210417
- Planche, V., & Villain, N. (2023). Advocating for demonstration of disease modification—have we been approaching clinical trials in early alzheimer disease incorrectly? JAMA Neurology, 80(7), 659. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamaneurol.2023.0815
- Pyo, I. S., Yun, S., Yoon, Y. E., Choi, J.-W., & Lee, S.-J. (2020). Mechanisms of aging and the preventive effects of resveratrol on age-related diseases. *Molecules*, 25(20), 4649. https://doi.org/10.3390/molecules25204649
- Rafii, M. S., & Aisen, P. S. (2023). Detection and treatment of alzheimer's disease in its preclinical stage. *Nature Aging*, 3(5), 520–531. https://doi.org/10.1038/s43587-023-00410-4
- Reilly, A. M., Tsai, A. P., Lin, P. B., Ericsson, A. C., Oblak, A. L., & Ren, H. (2020). Metabolic defects caused by high-fat diet modify disease risk through inflammatory and amyloidogenic pathways in a mouse model of Alzheimer's disease. *Nutrients*, *12*(10), 1–18. https://doi.org/10.3390/nu12102977
- Roos, C. M., Zhang, B., Palmer, A. K., Ogrodnik, M. B., Pirtskhalava, T., Thalji, N. M., Hagler, M., Jurk, D., Smith, L. A., Casaclang-Verzosa, G., Zhu, Y., Schafer, M. J., Tchkonia, T., Kirkland, J. L., & Miller, J. D. (2016). Chronic senolytic treatment alleviates established vasomotor dysfunction in aged or atherosclerotic mice. *Aging Cell*, *15*(5), 973–977. https://doi.org/10.1111/acel.12458
- Saez-Atienzar, S., & Masliah, E. (2020). Cellular senescence and Alzheimer disease: the egg and the chicken scenario. *Nature Reviews Neuroscience*, *21*(8), 433–444. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41583-020-0325-z
- Sarroca, S., Gatius, A., Rodríguez-Farré, E., Vilchez, D., Pallàs, M., Griñán-Ferré, C., Sanfeliu, C., & Corpas, R. (2021). Resveratrol confers neuroprotection against high-fat diet in a mouse model of Alzheimer's disease via modulation of proteolytic mechanisms. *Journal of Nutritional Biochemistry*, 89, 108569. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jnutbio.2020.108569

- Schafer, M. J., White, T. A., Iijima, K., Haak, A. J., Ligresti, G., Atkinson, E. J., Oberg, A. L., Birch, J., Salmonowicz, H., Zhu, Y., Mazula, D. L., Brooks, R. W., Fuhrmann-Stroissnigg, H., Pirtskhalava, T., Prakash, Y. S., Tchkonia, T., Robbins, P. D., Aubry, M. C., Passos, J. F., ... LeBrasseur, N. K. (2017). Cellular senescence mediates fibrotic pulmonary disease. *Nature Communications, 8*(1). https://doi.org/10.1038/ncomms14532
- Schmitt, C., Wang, B., & Demaria, M. (2022). Senescence and cancer role and therapeutic opportunities. *Nature Reviews Clinical Oncology*, 19(10), 619-636. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41571-022-00668-4
- Schumacher, B., Pothof, J., Vijg, J., & Hoeijmakers, J. H. J. (2021). The central role of DNA damage in the ageing process. *Nature*, *592*(7856), 695–703. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-021-03307-7
- Serrano, M., Lin, A. W., McCurrach, M. E., Beach, D., & Lowe, S. W. (1997). Oncogenic Ras provokes premature cell senescence associated with accumulation of p53 and p16^{INK4a}. *Cell*, *88*(5), 593–602. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0092-8674(00)81902-9
- Shigemizu, D., Mori, T., Akiyama, S., Higaki, S., Watanabe, H., Sakurai, T., Niida, S., & Ozaki, K. (2020). Identification of potential blood biomarkers for early diagnosis of alzheimer's disease through RNA sequencing analysis. *Alzheimer's Research & amp; Therapy*, *12*(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/s13195-020-00654-x
- Shokhirev, M. N., & Johnson, A. A. (2022). An integrative machine-learning meta-analysis of high-throughput omics data identifies age-specific hallmarks of Alzheimer's disease. *Ageing Research Reviews, 81*, 101721. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.arr.2022.101721
- Short, A. K., & Baram, T. Z. (2019). Early-life adversity and neurological disease: age-old questions and novel answers. *Nature Reviews Neurology*, *15*(11), 657–669. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41582-019-0246-5
- Song, P., An, J., & Zou, M. H. (2020). Immune Clearance of Senescent Cells to Combat Ageing and Chronic Diseases. *Cells*, *9*(3). https://doi.org/10.3390/cells9030671
- Stefaniak, O., Dobrzyńska, M., Drzymała-Czyż, S., & Przysławski, J. (2022). Diet in the prevention of alzheimer's disease: Current knowledge and future research requirements. *Nutrients*, *14*(21), 4564. https://doi.org/10.3390/nu14214564
- Sturmlechner, I., Zhang, C., Sine, C. C., van Deursen, E.-J., Jeganathan, K. B., Hamada, N., Grasic, J., Friedman, D., Stutchman, J. T., Can, I., Hamada, M., Lim, D. Y., Lee, J.-H., Ordog, T., Laberge, R.-M., Shapiro, V., Baker, D. J., Li, H., & van Deursen, J. M. (2021). P21 produces a bioactive secretome that places stressed cells under immunosurveillance. *Science*, *374*(6567). https://doi.org/10.1126/science.abb3420
- Susmitha, G., & Kumar, R. (2023). Role of microbial dysbiosis in the pathogenesis of alzheimer's disease. *Neuropharmacology*, 229, 109478. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuropharm.2023.109478
- Teissier, T., Boulanger, E., & Cox, L. S. (2022). Interconnections between inflammageing and immunosenescence during ageing. *Cells*, *11*(3), 359. https://doi.org/10.3390/cells11030359
- Tse, K.-H., & Herrup, K. (2017). Re-imagining alzheimer's disease the diminishing importance of amyloid and a glimpse of what lies ahead. *Journal of Neurochemistry*, 143(4), 432–444. https://doi.org/10.1111/jnc.14079

- Tuttle, C. S. L., Waaijer, M. E. C., Slee-Valentijn, M. S., Stijnen, T., Westendorp, R., & Maier, A. B. (2020). Cellular senescence and chronological age in various human tissues: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Aging Cell*, *19*(2), 1–11. https://doi.org/10.1111/acel.13083
- Visavadiya, N. P., Pena, G. S., & Khamoui, A. V. (2021). Mitochondrial dynamics and quality control are altered in a hepatic cell culture model of cancer cachexia. *Molecular and Cellular Biochemistry*, 476(1), 23–34. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11010-020-03882-9
- Wang, C. Y., Kim, H. H., Hiroi, Y., Sawada, N., Salomone, S., Benjamin, L. E., Walsh, K., Moskowitz, M. A., & Liao, J. K. (2009). Obesity increases vascular senescence and susceptibility to ischemic injury through chronic activation of Akt and mTOR. *Science Signaling*, 2(62), 1–12. https://doi.org/10.1126/scisignal.2000143
- Wang, L., Lankhorst, L., & Bernards, R. (2022). Exploiting senescence for the treatment of cancer. *Nature Reviews Cancer*, 22(6), 340–355. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41568-022-00450-9
- Wang, M., Zhang, H., Liang, J., Huang, J., & Chen, N. (2023). Exercise suppresses neuroinflammation for alleviating Alzheimer's disease. *Journal of Neuroinflammation*, 1–22. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12974-023-02753-6
- Wang, W., Zhao, F., Ma, X., Perry, G., & Zhu, X. (2020). Mitochondria dysfunction in the pathogenesis of Alzheimer's disease: Recent advances. *Molecular Neurodegeneration*, *15*(1), 1–22. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13024-020-00376-6
- Wei, Z., Chen, X. C., Song, Y., Pan, X. D., Dai, X. M., Zhang, J., Cui, X. L., Wu, X. L., & Zhu, Y. G. (2016). Amyloid β protein aggravates neuronal senescence and cognitive deficits in 5XFAD mouse model of Alzheimer's disease. *Chinese Medical Journal*, 129(15), 1835–1844. https://doi.org/10.4103/0366-6999.186646
- Wiegersma, A. M., Boots, A., Langendam, M. W., Limpens, J., Shenkin, S. D., Korosi, A., Roseboom, T. J., & de Rooij, S. R. (2023). Do prenatal factors shape the risk for dementia?: A systematic review of the epidemiological evidence for the prenatal origins of dementia. *Social Psychiatry and Psychiatric Epidemiology*. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00127-023-02471-7
- Wiley, C. D., Velarde, M. C., Lecot, P., Liu, S., Sarnoski, E. A., Freund, A., Shirakawa, K., Lim, H. W., Davis, S. S., Ramanathan, A., Gerencser, A. A., Verdin, E., & Campisi, J. (2016). Mitochondrial dysfunction induces senescence with a distinct secretory phenotype. *Cell Metabolism*, 23(2), 303–314. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cmet.2015.11.011
- Xu, M., Pirtskhalava, T., Farr, J. N., Weigand, B. M., Palmer, A. K., Weivoda, M. M., Inman, C. L., Ogrodnik, M. B., Hachfeld, C. M., Fraser, D. G., Onken, J. L., Johnson, K. O., Verzosa, G. C., Langhi, L. G. P., Weigl, M., Giorgadze, N., LeBrasseur, N. K., Miller, J. D., Jurk, D., ... Kirkland, J. L. (2018). Senolytics improve physical function and increase lifespan in old age. *Nature Medicine*, 24(8), 1246–1256. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41591-018-0092-9
- Xue, W., Zender, L., Miething, C., Dickins, R. A., Hernando, E., Krizhanovsky, V., Cordon-Cardo, C., & Lowe, S. W. (2007). Senescence and tumour clearance is triggered by p53 restoration in murine liver carcinomas. *Nature*, 445(7128), 656–660. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature05529
- Yustisia, I., Tandiari, D., Cangara, M. H., Hamid, F., & Daud, N. AS. (2022). A high-fat, high-fructose diet induced hepatic steatosis, renal lesions, dyslipidemia, and hyperuricemia in non-obese rats. *Heliyon*, 8(10). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.heliyon.2022.e10896

- Yusufov, M., Weyandt, L. L., & Piryatinsky, I. (2017). Alzheimer's disease and diet: a systematic review. *International Journal of Neuroscience, 127*(2), 161–175. https://doi.org/10.3109/00207454.2016.1155572
- Zhang, L., Pitcher, L. E., Prahalad, V., Niedernhofer, L. J., & Robbins, P. D. (2021). Recent advances in the discovery of Senolytics. *Mechanisms of Ageing and Development*, 200, 111587. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mad.2021.111587
- Zhang, P., Kishimoto, Y., Grammatikakis, I., Gottimukkala, K., Cutler, R. G., Zhang, S., Abdelmohsen, K., Bohr, V. A., Misra Sen, J., Gorospe, M., & Mattson, M. P. (2019). Senolytic therapy alleviates Aβ-associated oligodendrocyte progenitor cell senescence and cognitive deficits in an Alzheimer's disease model. *Nature Neuroscience*, *22*(5), 719–728. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41593-019-0372-9
- Zhao, J., & Huai, J. (2023). Role of primary aging hallmarks in alzheimer's disease. *Theranostics*, *13*(1), 197–230. https://doi.org/10.7150/thno.79535
- Zhu, Y., Tchkonia, T., Pirtskhalava, T., Gower, A. C., Ding, H., Giorgadze, N., Palmer, A. K., Ikeno, Y., Hubbard, G. B., Lenburg, M., O'hara, S. P., Larusso, N. F., Miller, J. D., Roos, C. M., Verzosa, G. C., Lebrasseur, N. K., Wren, J. D., Farr, J. N., Khosla, S., ... Kirkland, J. L. (2015). The achilles' heel of senescent cells: From transcriptome to senolytic drugs. *Aging Cell*, 14(4), 644–658. https://doi.org/10.1111/acel.12344

Supplementary figures



Supplementary Figure 1. qPCR analysis of RNA from human whole blood from healthy controls and AD patients. ATR transcript was analyzed with Student's unpaired *t*-test (non-significant) given that the sex factor was not statistically significant.



Supplementary Figure 2. Electron Transport Chain complexes immunoblot analysis of WT and 5XFAD mice following a sedentary or exercise intervention. a | SDHB protein content, normalized to GAPDH. b | COXI protein content, normalized to GAPDH. Sex differences were analyzed through two-way ANOVAs, and were not significant (not indicated). One way ANOVA was performed to assess differences between groups. Post-hoc analysis was performed. Significance was indicated: *, p < 0.05.



Supplementary Figure 3. qPCR analysis of WT and 5XFAD mice following a sedentary or exercise intervention. a | *CoxI* transcription in the HC. **b** | *Nd1* transcription in the HC. **c** | *CoxI* transcription in the CTX. **d** | *Nd1* transcription in the CTX.

Sex differences were analyzed through two-way ANOVAs, and, when significant, groups were separated accordingly. ANOVA's source of variation analysis of Group (Tr + Gen) is indicated in the upper left corner of each graph, when significant. Post-hoc analysis was performed with Tukey's multiple comparisons test. Significance was indicated: *, p < 0.05; **, p < 0.01; ***, p < 0.001.





Color differences only reflect whether blank background was performed, and the backgrounds were slightly edited to correct differences in microscope light instability, due to microscope–coupled camera issues. Since no clear differences were seen, definite pictures were not taken. Other treatment concentrations were performed (not shown); such as 0.2 mM PA, 10 μ M RV, 10 μ M TPPU and the combination of these.



Supplementary Figure 5. **5-EdU** analysis of cultured SH-SY5Y and HMC3 cells. a | Quantification of the images taken for each condition (PA & RV) in differentiated SH-SY5Y cells, N=4. **b** | Quantification of the images taken for each condition (PA & TPPU) in nondifferentiated SH-SY5Y cells, N=4. **b** | Quantification of the images taken for each condition (PA & TPPU) in HMC3 cells, N=4. **b** | Quantification of the images taken for each condition (PA & TPPU) in differentiated SH-SY5Y cells, N=4.

Two-way ANOVA's source of variation analysis of Treatment (TPPU) is indicated in the upper left corner of each graph, when significant. Post-hoc analysis was performed with Tukey's multiple comparisons test. Significance was indicated: *, p < 0.05. Microscopy images of the quantification are not shown for simplicity matters.



Supplementary Figure 6. qPCR analysis of selected genes in 5XFAD mice CTX, prenatally treated with TPPU or vehicle. a | Cdkn1a transcription in the CTX. b | Trp53 transcription in the CTX.

Two-way ANOVA's source of variation analysis of Treatment (Tr) revealed no significant differences.

Supplementary tables

Antibody (clone)	Raised in	Dilution (WB)	Dilution (IF)	Supplier	Catalog #
Actin	Rabbit	1:500	-	Sigma-Aldrich®	A5060
GAPDH (1D4)	Mouse	1:1000	-	Invitrogen®	MA1-16757
β -tubulin (TUB 2.1)	Mouse	1:1000	-	Sigma-Aldrich®	T4026
OXPHOS	Mouse	1:1000	-	Abcam®	ab110413
OXPHOS	Mouse	1:250	-	MitoSciences®	MS604
p53 (1C12)	Mouse	1:1000	-	Cell Signaling Technology®	2524
p21 ^{Waf1/Cip1} (F-5)	Mouse	1:200	-	Santa Cruz Biotechnology, INC.	sc-6246
p21 ^{Waf1/Cip1} (187)*	Mouse	1:200	-	Santa Cruz Biotechnology, INC.	sc-817
p16 ^{INK4a} (1E12E10)	Mouse	1:1000	1:200	Invitrogen®	MA5-17142
NeuN*	Rabbit	-	1:750	GeneTex, INC.	GTX132974
lba1	Rabbit	-	1:500	GeneTex, INC.	GTX100042
lba1*	Rabbit	-	1:500	FUJIFILM Wako Chemicals [©]	019-19741
H2A.XS139ph (GT2311)*	Mouse	-	1:500	GeneTex, INC.	GTX628789
GFAP*	Rabbit	-	1:500	Agilent Dako®	Z0334
GFAP (G-A-5)*	Mouse	-	1:500	Sigma-Aldrich [®]	G3893

Supplementary Table 1. Primary antibody list used for Western Blotting and/or Immunofluorescence. Antibodies labeled with an asterisk (*) do not appear in any of the figures included in the present report but have been added to the list since they provide a true picture of the totality of the antibodies used.

TaqMan gene	Species	Supplier	Reference
Actb	M. musculus	Life Technologies™	Mm02619580_g1
Atm	M. musculus	Life Technologies™	Mm01177457_m1
ΑΤΜ	H. sapiens	Life Technologies™	Hs01112355_g1
ATMIN	H. sapiens	Life Technologies™	Hs00796220_s1
ATR	H. sapiens	Life Technologies™	Hs00992123_m1
ATRIP	H. sapiens	Life Technologies™	Hs04335019_s1
B2M	H. sapiens	Life Technologies™	Hs00984230_m1
Cdkn1a	M. musculus	Life Technologies™	Mm00432448_m1
CDKN1A	H. sapiens	Life Technologies™	Hs00355782_m1
Cdkn2a	M. musculus	Life Technologies™	Mm00494449_m1
CDKN2A	H. sapiens	Life Technologies™	Hs00923894_m1
Cox1	M. musculus	Life Technologies™	Mm04225243_g1
Nd1	M. musculus	Life Technologies™	Mm04225274_s1
PGK1	H. sapiens	Life Technologies™	Hs00943178_g1
Тbр	M. musculus	Life Technologies™	Mm00446971_m1
TP53	H. sapiens	Life Technologies™	Hs01034249_m1
Trp53	M. musculus	Life Technologies™	Mm01731287_m1

Supplementary Table 2. List of probes used for RT-qPCR.

Acknowledgments

The current Research Project came at one of the hardest times in my academic career. Having taken mental health for granted all my life, I went through several experiences that would make me conclude that research was over for me. Because of this, I had to gather strengths to finish my very last M.Sc. project at home, Catalonia. The reason behind these acknowledgments is to perpetuate my gratitude towards the people that helped me build myself up.

Thank you, Clara. For your care, your sensitivity, your understanding. Thank you for teaching me how to trust myself; thank you for teaching me that I am better when I take care of myself. Your supervision has not only shaped the person I am today, but it has already shaped the future supervisor I will become. I can only be grateful to have had such an exceptional scientist by my side. I can only hope that our scientific careers will meet again.

Thank you, Coral. For being the first Principal Investigator I've had to *always* prioritize humanity over workload. Know that your lab has been the first one where I've actually enjoyed. It's really heartbreaking to have to say goodbye to such a fun and healthy workplace. You made us all feel like we were family. Thank you for your trust in me.

Thank you, Kiki. For teaching me that things are not that serious. With you I've been able to let go when things were not going the way I wanted them to go. Thank you for creating a space where I could talk about my frustration, my insecurities, my fears; I hope you felt this way too. It really wouldn't have been the same without you.

Thank you, Arnau. For always being there for me. Despite not having been physically present in the lab, know that you were always present. I'm not sure I could do anything without you by my side. Thank you.